TOWN OF CARRABASSETT VALLEY

MINUTES OF SELECTMEN’S MEETING

July 26, 2021
Board Members Present:
Bob Luce

Lloyd Cuttler

John Beaupre

Karen Campbell
Jay Reynolds

Others Present:

Dave Cota

Brian Twitchell




Wendy Russell
Deb Bowker





Stan Tingley

Travis Chandler




Susan Davis

Wendy Russell





Leah Ross

Bob Luce opened the meeting at 4:30 p.m. and welcomed those in attendance.  Dave Cota asked phone-in callers to identify themselves for the record. 
Payroll warrants #27 and #29 in the amounts of $40,452.76 and $39,476.79, respectively, were reviewed and signed by Selectmen.

Expense warrants #28, #31 and #33 in the amount of $28,258.09,  $67,125.04 and $34,366.14, respectively, were reviewed and signed by Selectmen.

The minutes of the June 28, 2021 were provided to the Selectmen for review and approval.   Jay Reynolds made a motion to accept the minutes as written.   Lloyd Cuttler seconded the motion.   Motion approved via roll call.
Dave Cota  noted that, at a prior meeting, there was a question about the Town’s computer system’s protection and how to protect against a cyber attack.   He provided the Selectmen with information included in the agreement with Brian Twitchell.   Brian Twitchell was in attendance and  explained that part of the services he offers is the back-up storage of data on a cloud, which backs up automatically.   There is also anti-virus protection for the individual computers and a robust firewall.  John Beaupre noted that he is on another board that had a serious breach, so he was hoping to get some reassurance that the Town is doing the best possible.  Brian does recommend an archive system for e-mails, since the Town is required to store all e-mails. This would require a change of e-mail addresses for Town employees.   Brian also recommends a system called Sentinel One, which is a very robust anti-virus program.   John Beaupre noted that the company he was affiliated with had insurance for ransom-ware.  He asked if Dave Cota could look at the Town’s policy to see if there is coverage for such a thing.   Brian also cautioned against using the same password on multiple accounts, since this is one of the bigger issues.  John Beaupre said he feels all these recommendations are very prudent.   Wendy Russell also recommends education for Town employees on ways to protect against cyber threats.    Dave Cota will work with Brian and Wendy to implement the recommended security improvements, and he will bring the additional information to a future Selectmen’s meeting.
Dave Cota reported that the Public Lot Forestry Committee has recommended a 2500’ road to be built in 2021 and 2022 to allow for the harvesting of 240 acres in 2023, which is in the southwest corner of the Town lot.   Dave provided map information for the Selectmens’ reference.   There’s a possibility of accessing the area over Sugarloaf land, but for winter harvesting, it was not the best approach.  The most logical approach is to build on the Town lot, which will be future infrastructure on the lot.   The total cost is estimated at $39,000, which includes stump removal, shaping and graveling.   Dave has spoken with people in the Mountain Bike Club about this, and there is not any major concern with the construction.  John Beaupe made a motion to approve this plan.   Lloyd Cuttler seconded the motion.   Motion approved via roll call.
Dave Cota updated the Selectmen on the ongoing Public Lot trail bridge project.  This has been a huge project over the last several years.   The Town has spent $218,325 and Sugarloaf has spent $45,000.   The good news is that these bridges should last for many years.   The funds have been coming from timber harvesting revenues.   Dave provided conceptual estimates of the funding and expenses as this project continues over the next two years.   With the 2023 harvesting plan, it will be necessary to replace the remaining thirteen bridges on Trail 50, in order to accommodate forestry equipment.   This will leave a deficit in the account at the end of 2022, which will be corrected with the forestry revenues in 2023, and will also result in all new concrete panel bridges.   The Town will need to be consulted with this plan for an approval.
Dave Cota reported that someone made an (American Disabilities Act) ADA Complaint against Sugarloaf, which includes the Outdoor Center and the Golf Course Clubhouse.   Sugarloaf has hired a consultant, who will provide information, which will be relayed to the Town.   Dave will provide more information as it becomes available.

Dave Cota updated the Selectmen on the two large project requests made by Sugarloaf, and how to proceed with the public process.   The April presentation was well-attended.   The project would include a roof over the ice rink, expansion of kitchen area, a Par 3 golf course, a tubing park and snowmaking on Nordic trails.    Dave Cota asked if the Selectmen would like to move forward with the public process.   Sugarloaf would like to proceed next year, which may or may not include permitting.   Dave has asked them to flag out the tubing area, so there’s a physical identification of the impacted area.   Bob Luce said he feels it needs to move forward for the purpose of discussion, whether it be the project in its entirety or the individual components, and let the Town make the decision.  Dave said this would need to get underway soon, since the Town’s budget committee meets in January and the annual Town Meeting is in March.   The Town Newsletter could be used as a means of communicating Sugarloaf’s intention for this project to the Town residents.    With regard to the Golf Course Project, Sugarloaf would donate the 15 acres.   This is very close to the West Mountain Development Project that Sugarloaf is planning.   Boyne has hired a consultant to do the wetland analysis, as well as a consultant to develop a concept plan with estimated cost.    John Beaupre noted that the project appears to be a win-win, but it will need to go through the public process.
Dave Cota said that there’s a need for clarification with the deed for the Adaptive Outdoor Education Center.   The language in the deed from the Legislature appears to allow for the overnight activities for people with disabilities, there is nothing to prevent it in the lease.    John Beaupre said it is a “no-brainer” to support their mission and made a motion to authorize promoting their center on Air B’n’B as they see fit.  Jay Reynolds seconded the motion.   Motion approved via roll all.
Dave Cota reported that the FAA has offered $632,500 for the construction of the Taxi Lane Project.   The project has already been approved by the Town, so the Selectmen would need to vote to authorize Dave Cota to accept the grant money.  Lloyd Cuttler made a motion to approve the grant and authorize Dave Cota to accept the funds.   John Beaupre seconded the motion.  Motion approved via roll call.
Dave Cota reported that the Town will be receiving grant money through the American Rescue Plan Act, but the amount is not yet determined.   He believes the Town will have three years to spend the funds, and there is criteria as to how the money can be spent.   The funds will come to the County and will be distributed to individual towns by them.
Jay Reynolds made a motion to approve the State DOT Local Road Assistance Program.   Lloyd Cuttler seconded the motion.   Motion approved via roll call.

Dave Cota has received a proposal from Michael Rogers for the Tax Assessor position.   Dave will arrange for Michael to come meet with the Selectmen at the next meeting.   This assessor position would be a contract, versus an employment situation.
A permit request will coming to the Selectmen soon from Tombeau for a Marijuana Retail Store Licensing Application.   This has been approved by the Planning Board.  A public hearing will be held on August 16th at 4:30 p.m., which will be followed by the regular Selectmen’s meeting.  Jay Reynolds made a motion to hold the public hearing on that date.   Lloyd Cuttler seconded the motion.   Motion approved via roll call, with John Beaupre abstaining.

John Beaupre updated the Selectmen on the progress of the Employee Housing Committee meetings.   They have had three meetings.   Paul Peck, developer of the Timbers, has been participating with this committee, and he has been a great resource.   They would like to develop a campus that is part employee-housing (Sugarloaf driven) and part affordable housing.   There’s been great representation from many facets of the community.
Informational:

Sugarloaf Informational Meeting at 7p on July 29th at the Sugarloaf Baselodge.

Paving on Route 27 through Carrabassett Valley is anticipated in the first two weeks of August.

August 7th is the Carrabasset Summer Festival with arts, music and flying!

Meeting adjourned.
Respectfully submitted,

Lynn M. Schnorr

Secretary to Board of Selectmen
